Dear Nathalie,

Thanks for spending the time to talk to us, it would be wonderful for our work if your donor was interested to support our program. Our approach is always based around clear cut objectives and transparent and consistent reporting.

To answer your specific questions we are replying as follows and have also attached audited accounts for both the UK and Malawi, an historic baseline study and snapshot exit study.

    * Report on client incomes by Malawian economist

Please see the report attached to this subsequent email week commencing 7th December, entitled, “MicroLoan MicroVentures Baseline Survey”. Please note that this study was an initial attempt to get to grips with this critical area and considerable improvements to our program have been implemented as a result. To further refine the process, we have set up a 2 year program to determine the optimum method to monitor social impact and drive the social mission through the organization.

    * Budget broken down by activity (loan products, educational activities, etc.)

We don’t currently break down budgets in this specific format given that the specific activities, make-up of our client base, their numbers and loan products and values  are not uniform across our branch network. However, from our experience, we estimate that typically 25% of our expenditure in our African branches is to provide training to our groups [educational]; the remaining 75% is spent on administering the loan products. In 2009, our entire Malawi operational expenditure is forecast to be MWK21,000,000 [$251,700] on group training and MWK125,000,000 [$755,200] on loan products.

    * Spending by country

The specific details of these figures and their explanations can be seen in our financial report and accounts, which are attached. However, in summary from 2008: £445,000 [$734,250] was granted to our African operations, plus £18,000 [$29,700] that was granted to the PSHF, a small Philippines microfinance organisation that was the inspiration behind the start up of the MLF.

 In total during 2008, £476,000 [$785,400] was spent on our African operations – the extra money being spent on UK staff travel to and from Africa during the year. The forecast for our spending in Africa in 2009 is that it will be a total of £832,000 [$1,372,800].

Please note that due to the nature of our work, we recycle the repaid loan capital from clients in order to provide loans to increasing amounts of women each year. This means that we spend significantly more on our programmes than the annual grants. For example, in 2009 although our grant is £832,000 [$1,372,800] to Africa  we will in total disburse loans to the value of over £3m ($4.95m), pay total overheads of £700,000 [$1.115m] and purchase £130,000 ($215,000) of capital equipment.

    * Data on what percentage of loans are paid back according to their original terms (if this does not include write offs and rescheduled loans, data on how often loans are written off and rescheduled)

At present 93% of groups repay loans without any delay beyond the original terms of the schedule, which is an improvement on the respective figure of 91% in 2008. However, please note that the respective total repayment rate on our loans [accounting for on time, late and written off] is being maintained at 99%.

    * Data on drop-out rates and past studies on the reasons for dropping out

The charity at present is developing a new system to collect, analyze and demonstrate a range of evidence that explains the financial and social impact of our work. This will facilitate improved communication of such information as drop-out rates and the reasons for such activities, which will serve to inform and improve the quality of our services whilst improving our communication to donor audiences. The data we have collected, using our MIS system shows that 24% of clients left our program in 2008. A small ‘snapshot’ report produced in April 2008 entitled, “MicroLoan Foundation Client Exit Report” is attached. 

Based on figures in 2009, our forecast for this year-end, we will have a drop-out rate of 13% of clients. The unaudited breakdown gives the following reasons: 32% of clients having business problems or issues in meeting repayments; 26% no longer require the support of micro-loans; 22% of existing clients being problem members who have been asked to leave the group by their fellow group members; 6% whereby the clients left the area without reason being provided; 4% due to illness; 2% being because the group decided to be disbanded; 2% due to client deaths; and the remaining 6% being undeterminable at this stage.

    * Audit documents on client protection from harassment

At present we do not have official audit documents on this issue that we can provide. We have developed an Internal Audit function in Africa, based at our Malawian Head Office. It is independent of our operations and meets regularly with our staff throughout the operational network, along with our clients. This relatively new function of the charity currently meets approximately 10% of our clients per year. Our field and HQ staff, together with clients  provide feedback to the Internal Audit Department with regard to any issues they have experienced, which can include harassment. The audit function is broadening its scope to fit with our ‘social mission’ and the new ‘impact measurement’.

    * 501c3 status of the Microloan Foundation

The Trustees are tracking down with the IRS the stage of our application, but in the meantime payments can be made to the MicroLoan Foundation via Chapel & York:

USA:                                                   UK:

Chapel & York Limited                    Chapel & York Limited

PMB#293                                                          PO Box 50

601 Pennsylvania Avenue NW      Lingfield

Suite 900, South Building                UK

Washington, DC 20004                   RH7 6FT

T: +1 202 220 3012                                         T: +44 1342 871 910 / jenny.simms@americanfund.info

Natalie I hope this covers off your questions but do get back to me or Michael McGrath our Head of Fundraising and Partnerships if you would like to discuss further.

On a separate tack, I have just been informed that our work should be featured tomorrow by the BBC on Radio 4 at 5.00pm as well s their website.

Kind regards

Peter  J Ryan

CEO & Founder - MicroLoan Foundation

